A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, January 28, 1999, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York, at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Don Thorp



Dick Dehm



Joe Ricci

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: Chris Holliday, Town Board Member and one resident.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m.

PATRICIA and ELIZABETH CLASSEN

Mr. Classen, applicant’s father, and Ms. Elizabeth Classen, 1212 Trumansburg Road, Ithaca, NY, owners of property located at 3897 Rush Mendon Road, came before the board requesting an area variance permitting them to erect fencing six feet high instead of the four feet allowed by zoning code.  Tax account #216.11-01-006.  This is in an RS-30 zone.

Mr. Basch stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign was in the file.  Mr. Basch stated that a copy of the public notification was in the file and waived reading of the notice.  Mr. Basch stated that the County had responded that this was a local matter.

Mr. Classen stated that they built a 42” high fence along the front of the property for safety reasons due to the fact that some of their residents may wander.  Mr. Classen stated that they would like to extend the fence back 58’ to the south on each side lot line.  Mr. Classen stated that the neighbors on both sides are in favor of this proposal.  Mr. Classen stated he has shown the neighbors where the fencing would be.  Mr. Classen stated it is also a privacy issue – some of the residents stare into the neighboring windows.  A picture of the white vinyl fence was submitted with the application.

Mr. Basch reviewed that the purpose of the fencing was to keep residents in the yard and to provide privacy.  Ms. Classen stated that the neighbors on one side will be doing lots of outside entertaining and this will provide privacy for them, too.

A discussion followed regarding the height of the fence.  Mr. Classen stated that the fence was 5 feet of solid board with one foot of latticework at the top and protrusions at the posts for a total of 6’10”, maximum height.  A discussion followed regarding the height and the distance from the ground the bottom of the fence would be.  Mr. Classen stated he would like 4”or 5” from the bottom of the fence to the ground.  Mr. Basch asked what the maximum height of the post and the top of lattice would be.  Mr. Classen stated that they could achieve their purpose and stay under 7’6”.  

Mr. Basch stated that the top of the lattice would be 6’4”. 

Mr. Basch stated that he would now be asking Mr. Classen the standard questions.  Mr. Basch asked if their objective could be achieved by any other means, such as with shrubbery or plantings.  Ms. Classen stated that she did investigate the possibility of using shrubbery, but the price would be $27,000, for mature plantings.  Mr. Basch asked what the cost of the fence would be.  Mr. Classen stated that the cost, including installation, would be $3,150.  

Mr. Basch asked if the results would result in an undesirable change to the character of the property.  Mr. Classen stated he spoke to one neighbor who had a concern regarding the space allowed under the fence for his lawn mower.  Mr. Classen stated he was willing to accommodate the neighbor.  Mr. Basch asked if the Classens had spoken to the neighbors across the street.  Ms. Classen stated that the owners of the Foggy Bottom had asked what the sign was for.

Mr. Basch asked if this was a substantial request.  Mr. Basch stated that the application had requested a 50% increase and now that would be slightly higher.  

Mr. Basch asked if this would have any adverse environmental effects.  Mr. Basch stated it would be blocking the sight, which is the purpose of a privacy fence.  Mr. Classen stated he could not think of an adverse effect.  Ms. Classen stated she thought it would enhance the environment.  She stated that the design of the fencing tied in with the railings and porches on the house.  

Mr. Classen stated that you could easily fit in between the house and the fence on both sides of the house.  A discussion followed regarding emergency access.  

Mr. Basch asked if they had thought about planting shrubs along the bottom of the fence.  Ms. Classen stated they had discussed this and would like to.  Mr. Classen stated that the snowplow might wipe out the shrubs on the driveway side.

Mr. Basch asked if there were any questions from the Board.  

Mr. Dehm reviewed comments that had been made and the intent to eventually fence the whole lot.  Mr. Dehm asked if the fence on the driveway side would be effective for privacy due to the slope of the property on that side.  A discussion followed.  

Mr. Dehm asked if they currently had residents living at the property.  Mr. Classen stated, no, they were trying to anticipate the problem based on their experience.

There were no other questions from the Board.

Mr. Basch asked if there were any questions or comments from the audience.  There were none.  

WENDY JO KUHN

Ms. Wendy Jo Kuhn, 635 Phelps Road, Honeoye Falls, officer of the church that owns the property located at 3 Mendon Ionia Road, Mendon, NY, came before the board requesting an area variance permitting the continued existence of awning signs in violation of Zoning code and the prior decision of the Zoning Board of Appeals.  Tax account #216.11-1-15.1.  This is in a CB zone.

 Ms. Kuhn presented the board with photographs of the signs of other establishments located on the four corners.

Mr. Basch stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the sign was in the file.  Mr. Basch stated that he was waiving the reading of the public notice, a copy of which was in the file.  Mr. Basch stated that the County had responded that this was a local matter.

Ms. Kuhn stated that she and her husband purchased the property in 1987 and rehabbed the property.  She stated they wanted to put awnings up at that time but did not have the funds.  She stated that she discussed this with the ZBA when she was obtaining approval for zoning variances, and the ZBA stated this would not be a problem.   Ms. Kuhn stated that Mr. Voorhees could not find this in the notes.  Ms. Kuhn stated that in 1993, Mr. Peter Gyrecki came before the board and got a variance for her signs, and she knew nothing about it.  She stated her husband knew nothing about it.  She stated she put up the awnings, because she thought she had permission.  She stated that two years ago, her husband signed the company over to her.  

Ms. Kunn presented the board with photographs of the subsignage in the area.  Ms. Kuhn stated she presented the awnings to her husband as a present at the cost of $1,700.00.  Ms. Kuhn stated she is entitled to two signs, one on 251 and one on 64, and basically that is what she has.  Ms. Kuhn discussed the signs that she has.  

Mr. Jones stated that the record of the public hearing held on August 23, 1993 indicated that Mr. Gyrecki and Mr. Tim Kuhn were present.  Ms. Kuhn stated Mr. Kuhn does not remember.  

Mr. Dehm stated that this was what the minutes stated, and the minutes also stated that the variance was for a free standing sign that was already installed.

Mr. Basch stated that the minutes clearly show that Mr. Kuhn was present, a variance was granted in 1993 with the condition that no other signs, either free standing or attached to the building, be installed.

Mr. Basch read the Code that defined what a sign is.   Mr. Basch stated that, by definition, Ms. Kuhn’s awnings are signs according to the Code.  

Mr. Basch asked Ms. Kuhn if there were alternative means to achieve her objective.  Ms. Kuhn stated no.  She stated that with the millions of signs, sandwich boards, etc. in the hamlet, she couldn’t compete so she needs a building sign that is easily identifiable.  

A discussion followed regarding sandwich signs.

Mr. Basch asked if Ms. Kuhn puts up any other signs.  Ms. Kuhn stated she puts up a flag and a sandwich board.

Mr. Basch asked Ms. Kuhn what her numbers were regarding new customers versus returning customers.  Ms. Kuhn stated that she is seeing more new customers, because previously people thought the building was a house.

Mr. Basch asked how long the awnings have been up.  Ms. Kuhn stated they have been up since June 1998.  Ms. Kuhn stated her financial numbers have been better since then.

Mr. Basch stated that the variance runs with the property and a change in ownership does not change any previous determination.

Mr. Basch asked if this would result in an undesirable change in the neighborhood.  Ms. Kuhn stated it improved the look of the building and showed pictures of the Cottage Hotel’s subsigns in the windows.  Other subsigns were discussed.  Ms. Kuhn stated this would not result in an undesirable change to the neighborhood.

Mr. Basch asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. Basch stated the previous determination had provided for no additional signs and now she has awnings, flags and sandwich boards.  Ms. Kuhn stated that everybody has the sandwich boards, and she only puts them out during business hours and not every day.

Mr. Basch asked if there would be an adverse physical effect on the environment.  Ms. Kuhn stated only if the wind blew the awnings off.

Mr. Basch asked if the difficulty was self-created.  Ms. Kuhn stated absolutely.

Mr. Basch asked if any members of the board had any questions.

Mr. Dehm reviewed the minutes from the 1987 ZBA meeting when a variance was requested regarding parking issues.  

Mr. Dehm stated that the current awning request is the second instance where the applicant has had to come in because they went ahead and did something without permission, the first being in August of 1993.

A discussion followed regarding the occupants of the rest of the building.  A discussion followed regarding the Mendon Creekside Properties sign.  Ms. Kuhn stated they had approval for that sign.

Mr. Jones asked who owned the building.  Ms. Kuhn stated she did, but then stated that her church owns it – she is an ordained minister.  Ms. Kuhn stated that the Living Water of Spring owned the building, that she was an ordained minister of that group and was acting in that capacity.  Ms. Kuhn stated that she was the only officer.

Mr. Thorp asked a question regarding parking availability.  Ms. Kuhn stated they had more parking than anyone else.  

Mr. Thorp asked if the awnings are important, would it be possible to use the awnings and the sign on the building and eliminate the freestanding sign.

Ms. Kuhn stated she could not do without the freestanding sign.  Ms. Kuhn stated that her logo is a jeweler at a bench with a hammer.

A discussion followed regarding possible options for signage.  

Mr. Basch asked if it would be possible to remove the free standing sign and then have the option to keep the awnings and remove all free standing signs and be left with the awnings and modify the awnings with lettering.

Ms. Kuhn stated she didn’t know if modification was possible.  Ms. Kuhn stated that she would not have a sign on Route 64 that said Touch of Gold.

Mr. Basch asked if she would be willing to keep the awnings, remove the free standing sign, and have two signs on the building – one on the 251 side and one on the side 64 that met code.  Ms. Kuhn stated that she would have to explore these options.

Mr. Jones stated the hearing could be continued until the next meeting.

Mr. Basch stated Ms. Kuhn could continue the hearing and consider some options, one of which was flush mounted signs on the building and check with Tom Voorhees, Code Enforcement Officer regarding the size.  Mr. Basch stated Ms. Kuhn would need to decide what the minimum size sign would be that she would need.  Mr. Basch stated that Ms. Kuhn would like to use a freestanding sign and find a way to mount a sign on the building.  

Mr. Basch stated that the hearing could be continued at the February 11, 1999 meeting with Ms. Kuhn returning with a proposal with costs and impacts of the options.  

Ms. Kuhn stated she was willing to continue the hearing and return with the information.  

Mr. Dehm stated that Ms. Kuhn needed to clarify if an awning and a sign attached to the building could co-exist.

Mr. Basch stated Ms. Kuhn should speak to the CEO regarding square footage and limitations.  

Mr. Basch asked if there were any comments from the audience.  There were none.

MOTION

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Ricci, to continue the public hearing.

ADOPTED

Ayes 4, Nays 0.

Mr. Basch closed the public hearing at 9:20 p.m.

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, January 28, 1999, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York, immediately following the Public Hearing.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Don Thorp



Dick Dehm



Joe Ricci

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS: Chris Holliday, Town Board Member.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch stated that two members of the board still do not have a current copy of the Zoning Code.  Mr. Basch stated that it was difficult to interpret the code when you don’t have a copy.  Mr. Basch stated he would like to have 4 or 5 copies provided.

Mr. Jones stated that a new law had been passed allowing for alternate members for a ZBA and Planning Board so the alternates can sit in when a regular member has a conflict of interest.  Mr. Jones stated that he believed the Town Board needed to pass a local law to this effect.  Mr. Jones stated he would draft a recommendation to the Town Board.

Mr. Thorp will write the Classen determination.

A discussion followed regarding the Classen application.

MINUTES
Mr. Dehm moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to approve the minutes of the October 8, 1998 meeting.

ADOPTED

Ayes 4, Nays 0.

A discussion followed regarding a resolution in honor of Mr. Foss for his years of service on the Zoning Board.  The secretary will prepare one and present to Mr. Basch.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:58 p.m.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals

3
3

